STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 13 OCTOBER 2015
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PUBLIC FORUM:







No items were raised.

PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Ford (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Chris Morgan, Cllr Paul Tipney, Cllr Keith Turpin, Aly Prowse (Clerk), 1 member of the public. 

PCSO REPORT:
PCSO Sue Thompson reported from the period 1.8.15 to date, 16 calls were received by the Police from the parish. Patrols continue in Stogursey subject to availability of resources, which at times is difficult as there are only 2 PCSOs and a Beat Manager covering the whole of the West Somerset area. Cllr Ford said an attempt had been made to set fire to a bin in the Burgage Rd Play Area. PCSO Thompson reiterated the need for any incidents to be reported on 101. Cllr Searle also made PCSO Thompson aware of a couple of youths on mopeds speeding around the village. PCSO Thompson left some “No trick or Treat” posters for any residents who would like to display them. Cllr Ford said we don’t generally have a problem with trick or treaters.    
99/15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Sue Goss and County Cllr Hugh Davies.
100/15
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 8.9.15:

Cllr Turpin said although it was agreed to send a letter to the lengths-man to thank him, he did not think it was agreed to add “and we look forward to his return in the spring”. It was not his understanding of the action; both he and Cllr Tipney are unhappy with the concept of the lengths-man scheme. Cllr Morgan said he would happily sit down with them to discuss its remit and history. Cllr Elenor said the agenda item is to agree and sign the minutes as a correct record of the meeting, which in his opinion, they were (as echoed by other members) and not to discuss the principle of the lengths-man scheme. He suggested this is the subject of an agenda item at the next meeting. Action: Clerk. The minutes were then AGREED and signed by the Chairman.

101/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllrs Boxall, Ford and Searle declared an interest in agenda item 12c (Village Hall grant application).

102/15
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):

In Cllr Davies’ absence, the Clerk read out an emailed report from him:
1. Proposed transport fare changes - SCC is seeking people’s views on bringing both school bus “pay seats” and post-16 College fares in line with amounts paid by members of the public to use the bus service.

2. New countrywide equipment and home improvement service launched which aims to help people to stay independent and live in a place of their choice.

3. The Health and Wellbeing Budget Scheme is available between 1.9.15 – 31.1.16. Cllr Davies will be happy to discuss any application from us at the next meeting or via email.

4. The Small Improvement Scheme Programme has been re-launched and part of the procedure is to talk the scheme through with the Chairman and Clerk. This is to be arranged. 

5. Availability of 10 x 20kg bags of de-icing material from Highways on 21.11.15.

103/15
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Morgan):

1. Cllr Morgan attended a Nuclear Legacy Advisory Forum. Items of note included methods to engage members of the public concerning the Geological Disposal Facility; it is likely that Hinkley C will not be generating until 2027; the NDA are concerned with the up and coming Government spending review. Pure conjecture at this stage, but possible ways to maximise opportunities of the Intermediate Level Waste facilities at Hinkley A are being discussed, for example, a facility for imported waste.

2. The terms for the Community Impact Mitigation fund, largely instigated by EDF who believe they should be changed, will be discussed at the next Planning Obligation Board.

3. Dog Fouling on the Victory Hall playing fields. The footballers are unhappy at the state of the football field. Before a game, they have to clear up all the dog mess. The problem also exists elsewhere in the village. Cllr Tipney, whilst sympathetic to the footballers, believes there is no way to stop it unless pictures of offenders are taken and reported to the dog warden. An article will be placed in the parish magazine. Action: Clerk.
104/15
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item1
Strongvox Site/Paddons - Cllr Searle advised that the ten year planning option expires on 3.7.16. A.Goodchild has put a claim to secure both the land and £15k development fund on behalf of the parish. 

Item 2
Burial Ground – Reviewed, but the uncertainty remains over plans for Glebe field. 
Item 3
Cllr Jones asked if there is sufficient room to plant a tree on the land just beyond the Village Hall, opposite Dawlea Farm. Cllr Searle said planting a tree there may cause problems accessing the hedge to cut it. He will however approach the Victory Hall Chairman to ask. Action: Cllr Searle.
Item 5
Earplugs – The Clerk advised that aside from the final report due June 2016, to review the earplug’s effectiveness, the scheme is complete.

Item 11
War Memorial – The Clerk advised there is no cost obligation on the parish council should Historic England apply for the War Memorial to be listed. We were advised of a number of grant funding sources should we need any maintenance or cleaning of the War Memorial..

Item 12
White lining in Castle St – the two areas have been marked up by Highways.

Item 14
Renew parish-on-line membership. Complete.

105/15
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

The Financial Investment Decision is still awaited.
106/15
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study Village Hall (Cllr Searle) 
The preferred option for the Village Hall refurbishment will be presented to the Trustees on 21.10.15
2. Stogursey Parish Woodlands and Orchards (Cllr Searle)
a) Cllrs Coles and Searle have met with the land owner who may be willing to sell a small field. He asked the parish council to make an offer. We need to take advice on a valuation. Cllr Morgan suggested contacting the District Valuation Office. The clerk will make some enquiries. Action: Clerk.
b) Cllr Morgan said Nat Grid are not keen to offer any mitigation for the parish, including planting of any trees. He proposed we write to Amber Rudd (Secretary of State, DECC) to protest as we feel the community should at least get some mitigation. Apart from Cllr Tipney who abstained, members voted in favour of this proposal, copy to Ian Liddell-Grainger. Cllr Ford suggested Cllr Morgan should draft the letter and then forwarded to the Clerk to process. Action: Cllr Morgan/Clerk.
3. Stogursey School

Cllrs Boxall and Searle attended the meeting on 23.9.15. Estimates for work total £380k. This includes the pre-school remaining within the School building. The first priority is a feasibility study which will cost £11k. The School has no means to fund this but A.Goodchild said there may be some money left over from the Village Hall feasibility study, but he would have to talk to colleagues to ask if it is transferable. 
107/15
BURGAGE RD PLAY AREA – Flooding and drainage issues on BMX Track:
Cllr Ford said large pools of water had collected on the BMX track after recent rainfall, which suggested lack of sufficient drainage. The Contractor has carried out remedial works at no cost to us. There is some patching and top dressing required to complete the works which should be done shortly. Cllrs Ford and Searle have clipped the brambles on the approach to the play area and have removed the vandalised side panels from the shelter. It is not proposed to replace the panels.
108/15
MEETING REPORTS:

15.9.15 – David Peake (Highways)
a) Edware Lane – there is no provision to upgrade the lane as part of the Highway but with Operation HAROLD implications, EDF may be prepared to fund maintenance of the road for the duration of the Hinkley C build. Discussions are ongoing with EDF, landowners, residents and Highways, which if resolved will be subject to a formal agreement. 

b) The C182 ditch work is part of the maintenance programme scheduled during this October.

c) Hedge cutting – D.Peake promised to relay our comments into a review. This will include a meeting with the Contractor to determine what happened, to try and prevent a reoccurrence.
16.9.15 - MSF Hinkley C Tour (Cllrs Boxall, Jones and Searle)

Those who attended the tour found it worthwhile and very interesting. Tours can be booked at the EDF Office in Angel Place, Bridgwater.   

17.9.15 – Transport Forum (Cllr Turpin)
Cllr Turpin thought the meeting was a total waste of time, the various agencies full of self-praise and excusing themselves for the ‘bodged’ job at Sandford Corner. A further issue identified was the “blind” left turn to Sticklebath on the Williton to Minehead road. Highways said it will look into this, although access should improve when the roundabout is complete. 


17.9.15 – PCC (Cllr Jones)
Not a great deal to report, although it was noted that Stolford Church is in ‘the black’ thanks in part to the craft group and other activities held there. Minutes will follow.
26.9.15 – SALC AGM. The Clerk was unable to attend.
29.9.15 – Pop-Up Sport

Cllrs Searle and Morgan attended this test event on 29.9.15 in the Victory Hall, playing with the sport equipment provided by Colin Johnson (Somerset Activity and Sports Partnership). The soft ball games are aimed at village hall and community spaces and consist of 9 or 10 sports including archery, mini tennis, badminton and boccia (a cross between bowls and petanque). Cllr Searle has asked Colin to attend the Youth Club with the equipment. The cost of the equipment is £400-£500. The Clerk wondered if this could be something we could purchase with Cllr Davies Health & Wellbeing budget. Cllr Elenor suggested this should be an agenda item at the next meeting. Action: Clerk
8.10.15 – Steart Forum



a) The Bristol Port Scheme has a further four years on the planning options at Steart/Stolford.

b) The Tidal Lagoon Company has hit funding problems for the Swansea Lagoon. It has also not yet secured a guaranteed electric price from the Government, seeking £168 per mwh.
c) Ben Bryant from the Coastal Wildlife Project gave a presentation of the work he is involved with along the West Somerset Coast to Burnham. Community engagement is high especially with Schools. Becky Barmes from Stogursey School has shown a keen interest in the programme.

109/15
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

15.10.15 – Community Forum (Cllr Turpin)
21.10.15 – West Somerset Voluntary Sector Forum. Cllr Boxall said this is not relevant to us.
28.10.15 – Victory Hall AGM

28.10.15 – West Somerset Flood Group

30.10.15 – SSG, Hill House, Otterhampton (Cllr Tipney)
8.12.15 – Operation HAROLD (Avon and Somerset Police) presentation, 7pm, Victory Hall

110/15
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Received/Sent:

a) ARTLIFE – Series of events during October, at Contains Art, Watchet.

b) ATWEST – Transport for elderly and less abled people in West Somerset is looking for support to retain the 50% concessionary fare from SCC and also for a donation. Cllr Coles said a lot of our residents use this service. It was unanimously AGREED to donate £50 as proposed by Cllr Boxall and seconded by Cllr Coles. Action: Clerk.

c) From Highways – Offering de-icing materials (10 x 20kg bags). It was agreed we should have some in case we have a bad winter. A volunteer to collect it will be arranged at the next meeting. Action: Clerk
d) From Highways – Temporary traffic restrictions from Cannington to Hinkley Point during this October.

e) Zurich Insurance – Following the Government’s summer budget, Insurance Premium Tax will increase wef 1.11.15, from 6% - 9.5%. The increase will need to be included in the Precept. Action: Clerk.

f) From EDF – Addition to the Hnkley C project website: www.edfenergy.co/hinkley-point-c.

g) Thank you letter to Will Denning.

h) From SALC – Advising our comments on issues with tractors were similar to other parishes. These points were put to John Osman (SCC Leader) at the SALC AGM.
i) West Somerset Flood Group – update as at 14.9.15.

j) EDF – Milestones re Hinkley C Inspire Education Programme.

k) NatGrid – New Senior Project Manager, Sue Adams, wef 1.11.15.

2. For Consideration
a) Lonlay Mews (ongoing issue re land ownership/dangerous trees)
The Clerk is still waiting for a response from E. Lake (WSC Environmental Health Manager) advising that we consider it WSC’s responsibility to remove the trees as WSC planted them in the first place. Cllr Turpin said, ultimately, this must come back to the District’s responsibility.

b) Victory Hall Grant Application

Cllr Ford explained the background to the grant application. Diminishing financial support from SCC has led to the financial liability for the Youth Club falling to the Victory Hall Committee. It costs approximately £6k per year to provide 2 youth leaders for one night a week. The Trustees believe it is a worthwhile cause. There has been visible improvement in the children’s behaviour in addition to growing numbers attending. There is a shortfall of just over £3k to enable the Youth Club to continue until 31.3.16. A longer term solution is being sought to secure funds for the next 2-3 years. Cllr Searle is putting an application for funds to the Fairfield Trust and Cllr Ford will be applying to the CIM fund. Cllr Morgan asked what the youngsters are doing to help themselves. Cllr Searle said an autumn programme has been produced which sets out the youngster’s goals. £3k has been set aside in the Precept for the Youth Club. Cllr Turpin suggested we go ahead with the grant on the proviso the Victory Hall get assisted funding. Members AGREED to award a grant of £3k as proposed by Cllr Morgan and seconded by Cllr Elenor (6 in favour, 3 abstentions).

 







Cllr Coles left the meeting at 9.02pm
111/15
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Litter bin at Stolford
The price of a litter bin from WSC is £83.56. A three year agreement to empty the bin once per week will cost £249 (average) per annum. Both Cllr Morgan and Cllr Tipney are not in favour of litter bins; Cllr Morgan prefers signage asking people to take their litter home. However the motion has been previously agreed.
2. Burgage Rd Play Area Bins

The cost to empty two bins per week on a three year agreement will cost an average of £436 per annum. 

In total, the three dog bins and three litter bins will cost £1258 per annum, plus VAT. The Clerk needed a decision whether to go ahead with the agreements. This was AGREED as proposed by Cllr Elenor and seconded by Cllr Boxall. 8 members for; P.Tipney against. Action: Clerk.
3. Castle St Himalayan Balsam

Before the lengths-man finished in September, he was able to clear roughly half of the Himalayan Balsam from the banks of the stream in Castle St. It was part of the agreement with Sir John Reith that the land would be cleared 2 or 3 times per year, so Cllr Searle said we were obliged to finish the work. A local resident said he would clear the remaining vegetation at £10 per hour. Cllr Searle agreed to this at a cost of £90. Cllr Tipney said this is a notifiable weed. Cllr Turpin said the Environment Agency is denying its responsibilities to clear the weed. He suggested we forewarn the local authorities that as from next year, it will be its responsibility. It was AGREED to pay the £90 as proposed by Cllr Ford, seconded by Cllr Boxall.









Cllr Morgan left the meeting at 9.30pm
112/15
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

Cllr Searle said there is not much to report; several pot holes are marked up for repair. 

113/15
PLANNING UPDATE:
3/32/15/010 - Northwall Cottage, Stogursey. GRANTED

3/32/15/008 – Hinkley C Site Remediation Work. GRANTED

36/15/00009 - Cricketer Farm HPC Temporary Park and Ride Facility. WITHDRAWN

3/32/14/004 – 11 dwellings at 16 Castle St (amended) comments required by 22.10.15. Cllr Morgan to arrange a site visit.
3/32/15/012 – Internal alterations; 12 High St, Stogursey (listed building) Comments by 21.10.15. No objections.
114/15
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment:
· S.Foster - £185 - Churchyard mowing on 7.10.15.

· Wessex Water - £83.93 – Water for allotments.

· A.Searle - £137.50 – Quarterly agreed expenses 1.7.15 – 30.9.15.

· A.Prowse – £35.94 – Land Registry Search (triangle of land in Castle St)

· ATWEST - £50 – donation towards 50% concessionary fare/transport

· J.Warner - £90 – Himalayan Balsam clearance (Castle St)
· A.Prowse - £444.64 – September August salary plus £33.47 admin and office expenses.
· Stogursey Victory Hall - £3000 – Grant for Youth Club to 31.3.16. 

2. Half yearly Accounts and Budget Monitoring Sheet to 30.9.15

The half yearly accounts were APPROVED as proposed by Cllr Elenor and seconded by Cllr Boxall.

3. Precept Meeting date

The date for this meeting will be on 17.11.15, 7pm, at the Victory Hall. Cllr Elenor is unable to attend.

115/15
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

Cllr Jones held a meeting with S.Littler (SCC) on 8.10.15. Good progress has been made on the Two Castle trail although there is a hold up with a solicitor which is preventing sign off. Sarah is looking at Cllr Jones’ suggestion re the 5 bar gate arrangement at Stolford; it is unclear what land is Common land and what belongs to the EA; Sarah also wants to set up a meeting with the local horse riders.

Cllr Elenor said the brambles need cutting back in Farringdon Lane. In addition, Wessex Water has not re-instated the stile and steps at the top of Farringdon Lane. Cllr Jones will take this up with G.Martin. 
116/15
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. Twinning – Cllr Elenor said the safari supper attended by 40 people was a great success. The next event is a cheese and wine party in November. The traditional Wassail will be held in Shurton in the New Year.

2. Stogursey Arts Festival – Cllr Elenor reported that everything is in place for the festival to be held 16-18 October. The programme of events is available from the Post Office.

117/15
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 10 November 2015 at 7.15pm (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.
The meeting ended at 9.50pm.
Signed:
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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